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Arkansas.
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 12, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 29, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 30, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On May 18, 1990, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. Prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this claim.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Claimant’s entitlement to benefits for his hospitalizations

for post traumatic stress disorder after May 1, 2008.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that his attorney
has had several communication with the
Respondent/Carrier regarding unpaid bills and
was given the impression that the Respondents
were going to pay for hospitalizations that
occurred in connection with the Claimant’s
post traumatic stress disorder; however, the
Claimant’s attorney has subsequently learned
that the workers’ compensation insurance
carrier has in fact not paid for various
hospitalizations.

b. The claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an attorney’s fee since this is a
pre Act 796 case.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“(a) Claimant has incurable and progressive
Huntington’s Disease or Huntington’s Chorea,
an inherited condition, which is not related
to the compensable injury.  Therefore, it is
not a condition or injury arising out of and
in the course of employment.

(b) The compensable post-traumatic stress
disorder is not the major cause of the current
need for treatment.

(c) The Huntington’s Disease or Huntington’s
Chorea suffered by Claimant is a non work-
related independent intervening cause, so that
Respondent is not liable for the current
claimed treatment.

(d) The benefits claimed by Claimant at this
time are not reasonably necessary in
connection with the compensable injury.”
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The claimant in this matter worked as a law enforcement

officer for the respondent.  It has previously been determined that

the claimant suffered a compensable injury on May 18, 1990, while

employed by the respondent and that the claimant’s compensable

injury resulted in post traumatic stress disorder.  The issue

before the Commission now concerns whether the hospitalizations of

the claimant from and including May 2008 and continuing on through

to the date of this hearing are the result of the claimant’s

compensable injury.

The following is an excerpt from an on the record exchange

between the Commission, respondents’ attorney, and claimant’s

attorney regarding the specifics of the issue in this matter:

“BY THE COMMISSION: And the issue, the simple
issue here is the Claimant’s entitlement to
benefits for hospitalization and whether that
hospitalization was either for, as the
Claimant contends post trauma stress disorder
or as the Respondent’s contend that this
hospitalization was due to Huntington’s
disease, correct?

BY MR. CARSON: Correct.

BY MR. WALKER: Correct.

BY THE COMMISSION: And you acknowledge that if
I determine that this is due to post trauma
stress disorder that the Respondents are
liable for that hospitalization?

BY MR. CARSON: That is correct, your Honor.

BY THE COMMISSION: And you can -you understand
then and agree that if I determine that this
is - hospitalization is due to Huntington’s
Disease that it is not related to the
compensable injury?

BY MR. WALKER: I agree, your Honor, I simply
would point out that there are multiple
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hospitalizations, not just one
hospitalization, but any hospitalization that
his Honor determines is due to Huntington’s
Disease as opposed to post traumatic stress
disorder, we agree that this is (sic) not a
compensable medical treatment.

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay and even to go
further, this is hospitalizations after May
the 1st of 2008.

BY MR. WALKER: On or after.

BY THE COMMISSION: On or after 2008.  Okay, is
there anything else we need to take up before
lay testimony?”

The medical issues in this case are very complex.  The

respondents requested that a post hearing deposition of Dr. Gray

Linker be allowed and entered into the record.  The claimant’s

attorney did not object to that request and the deposition of Dr.

Linker was taken on November 17, 2009, and then later received by

the Commission.  The respondents then moved to exclude the

deposition of Dr. Linker, which was denied.

The medical records admitted in this matter show that the

claimant received a great deal of treatment in 2008 and 2009.  The

claimant was not present for the hearing in this matter as he was

hospitalized in Washington Regional Hospital in Fayetteville,

Arkansas, under Dr. Linker’s care.

On Page 70 of Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 we find a document that

states as follows:

“MEDICAL OPINION
Re: ROBERT MICHAEL BROOKS

It is my opinion within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that the hospitalizations
and shock therapy that Mr. Brooks has
undergone since May of 2008 are due to his
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Post Traumatic Stress Disorder and not due to
Huntington’s Disease.”

That document was dated October 9, 2009, and signed by Dr. Linker.

It is clear that Dr. Linker, who has treated the claimant since

sometime in 2004, as stated in his deposition, believes the

claimant’s hospitalization is due to post traumatic stress disorder

and not Huntington’s Disease.

In the post hearing deposition of Dr. Linker, several complex

medical issues are discussed relating to the claimant’s treatment.

Respondents’ attorney and claimant’s attorney both questioned Dr.

Linker a great deal about the claimant’s treatment and the issue of

why it was needed.

During the deposition on cross-examination of Dr. Linker, the

claimant’s attorney had the following exchange with Dr. Linker:

“Q. Doctor, I represent Mr. Brooks and I’ve
got just a few questions for you.  In that
large packet that you’ve got in front of you,
there is a document that has been signed by
you.  It’s on page 70.

A. Seventy.

Q. Do you have that document in front of you,
Doctor?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Is the opinion expressed in that document
still your opinion?

A. Yes, sir.”

The claimant’s attorney again had an exchange with Dr. Linker

regarding the claimant’s hospitalization that began in October 2009

and continued through the date of the hearing in this matter as

follows:



6

“Q. Doctor, what is your diagnosis in regard
to what condition caused the need for the
October 6, 2009 hospitalization?

A. PTSD - post-traumatic stress disorder.

Q. And is that your opinion within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty?

A. Yes, sir.”

This deposition again was taken after the hearing in this

matter and included discussion and opinion from Dr. Linker about

the claimant’s need for hospitalization.  After a review of all the

medical evidence submitted in this matter, and the deposition of

Dr. Linker, I find that the claimant was hospitalized for post

traumatic stress disorder and not Huntington’s Disease.  Inasmuch,

the respondent are responsible for the cost of the claimant’s

hospitalization and related treatment from and including May 2008

through the date of the hearing in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 29, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 30, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he was hospitalized from and including May 2008 through the
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date of the hearing in this matter due to his compensable post

traumatic stress syndrome.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to the cost associated with the treatment and

hospitalizations from his post traumatic stress disorder from and

including May 2008 through the date of the hearing in this matter.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to a fee in this matter as set out in

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act on May 18, 1990.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the costs of the claimant’s

hospitalizations and treatment for his post traumatic stress

disorder from and including May 2008 through the date of the

hearing in this matter.

The respondents shall pay the claimant’s attorney a fee in

this matter as set out in the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act on

May 18, 1990.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


